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Approved by: ___________________
Date: _________________________

Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Michael McGovern; Richard Haskins; 
                                                     Brittanie Reinold; 
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin
All others present: 	Brian Duclos; Pete Fitzpatrick; Fran Couture; Fred LaRock; Louis Tousino; Keith Glode; Heather Glode; Ryan Glode; John Burns

7:30pm: Public Hearing 
               26 Mallard Way: MGL Ch40A Sect. 6 Finding
               Allan Murray
The public hearing notice was read by R. Deschenes as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.
LouisTousino and Fred LaRock from GBI were present to speak on behalf of property owner Allan Murray. It was explained by Mr. Tousino that they had built a ranch house for the property owner, found water, poured the footings and raised the house 6’ft or out of the ground and used wood walls rather than cement. The Building Commissioner directed the project back to this Board because it was felt that what was built was not what was approved.
R. Deschenes questioned what was located within the lower floor now and was told by Fred LaRock that what it was going to be was unfinished space with a utility room which would consist of the electrical panel, propane furnace, and well tank. 
During discussion with the Board about elevations, R. Haskins noted that the previous application did not have any elevation information other than that the request for a one and a half story log home in which Mr. Tousino agreed and added that it had a full cellar. R. Haskins responded “yes, cellar being below ground”. R. Haskins added that it did not matter if the lower level was currently finished or not, as it could be at a later time and that the difference between the applications if approved was that this was a two and a half story home rather than a one and a half story. Mr. Tousino answered that there wasn’t a loft area and that it was just 2 stories. He added that it was a ranch with a basement which the homeowner added a window to the top for light which was deceiving but open to cathedral ceiling. R. Haskins asked for verification on where the ground level was.
Mr. Tousino noted that the only living area was located on the second floor calling it a raised ranch.
All present in favor or opposition: none
R. Deschenes read into the record a letter from a concerned resident.
Mr. Tousinso responded to the letter by saying that he did not know why it was believed to be three stories. “There are two stories, that’s all there is.” He noted that because of water they raised the ranch and what sits below that is a cellar.  The dwelling “has the looks of it” but there was no loft. It was one floor and a basement in which R. Haskins responded that the “basement” was not below ground and that was the issue. He further stated that they should have returned to the Board for an amendment in which Mr. Tousino agreed and said it should of happened and didn’t but it was still two floors. He then corrected his statement by saying it was one floor on top of a basement. R. Haskins responded that they could go back and forth on that, but they wouldn’t as he knew a basement to be below ground, and anything above is first floor.
The Board found an additional site visit was not required so R. Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing. 


7:45pm: Public Hearing
               46 Hough Road
                Keith Glode               
R. Deschenes read the public hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.
Property owner Keith Glode explained to the Board that he was requesting a variance to construct a 16x20 Family room on the back of his home. The lot is pre-existing non-conforming. While preparing home for the construction, (new windows siding, and roof), It was found while pulling the building permit for the sunroom that he did not meet setback requirements in the rear and therefore the reason for his request. His construction project has been left open since April. 
R. Deschenes asked if it was a single floor addition and was answered yes.
R. Haskins requested elevation plans which the petitioner did have with him but could not leave with the Board.
All those present in favor or opposed:
Fran Couture, 42 Hough Road, noted that the wall separating his property from the petitioners is in fact crooked and an issue and he had no issue with the request.
Brian Duclos, 49 Hough Road: Grew up in the neighborhood and saw no problem with the petition stating that there was plenty of land and the property owner had town sewerage.
Pete Fitzpatrick, 45 Hough Road: Lived across the street and noted that the Mr. Glode had improved the property since the prior owner. It was felt that he was a valued neighbor and they wanted to keep him there. 
M. McGovern motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.

R. Deschenes stepped down from the Board for the Leland Hill Estates Discussion

7:55pm: Leland Hill Estates: Bond Reduction/ Discussion
John Burns noted that they were releasing lots from the Hunter’s Court section of the project and though he would love to have seen a Bond reduction, he was actually in front of the Board for an increase. He requested verification that the Board had the necessary paperwork reviewed by Jen Hager.
M. McGovern noted that the Board always receives the paperwork late from J. Burns and it is a lot to take in on one night but they would do their best. Jeff Walsh Reviewed the paperwork and the new number recommended for the Bond amount would be $554,990.00.
J. Burns was asking the Board to approve the new Bond Amount to be set at $554,990.00 and to release lots 20-33 from the covenant.
M. McGovern noted that there would likely not be a problem with the request, but he reminded Mr. Burns that there were still outstanding issues with the walls that were ongoing.
J. Burns noted that particular discussion was one of three he wanted to have with the Board this evening.
R. Haskins motioned, B. Reinold seconded and the vote 3-0-0 in favor to amend and approve the $554,990.00 Lender’s Agreement and release lots 20-33 (remaining lots) from the Covenant.

J. Burns noted that the cul de sac called for detention bases and it was found after performing drainage calculations it was no longer necessary as long as double catch basins are used. The information was run by Jeff Walsh of Graves Engineering and he has produced a letter noting that there are no issues. He noted he wanted the Board’s “ok” with that and then come back to the Board with an approved plan by J. Walsh next month. 
M. McGovern questioned where the water was going if the detention base was eliminated and catch basins increased and it was responded that it would still travel to the larger detention pond at the intersection of Partridge Hill Road and Hunter’s Court which was large enough to support the whole project.

J. Burns noted that the third item to be discussed was the bridge and wall which the Board has always questioned the structural integrity of. His engineer had been monitoring it and all it has moved is 200th’s of an inch and it continues to be monitored and measured. In a letter from the Town’s independent engineer Johnson Structural Engineering, it was found that he was saying a lot of what was already known but offered a solution of installing a buttress wall. The information from the town engineer was forwarded to Art Cabral who responded that his earlier commentary of the wall stands and recommended adjusting the monitoring program rather than adding any additional support structure. On behalf of the Board, L. Dahlin asked if the two structural engineers had been in contact to discuss the issue which was answered no. J. Burns stated that he felt that Art Cabral was the most 
capable person when dealing with Versa lok wall issues and “hands down has it over JSE no question whatsoever in my mind”. He finished by saying that if the Board wanted the buttress wall he would put it in but could not ignore information given by someone he felt was more qualified when dealing with this type wall. 
R. Haskins questioned Art Cabral’s relationship with Versa lok in which J. Burns responded that when a versa lock wall was designed, he made sure it was installed properly and certified through inspection. M. McGovern questioned how much the specialist would be willing to put his name on this if asked what the expected life of the bridge system would be and will the town be faced with an eight hundred thousand or a million dollar bridge repair down the road. “What liability is the town taking on by accepting this”? J. Burns responded that the bridge had been there for about eight years and the movement had been 200th’s of an inch in 3-4 years. He added that Art Cabral said that the bowing could have taken place during install. M. McGovern asked if Versa-lok would be willing to write a letter certifying that bulges during install still met factory recommendation. 
B. Reinold questioned not knowing what drainage was behind the wall and or gravel? J. Burns responded that because he was not there during construction he did not have that information though felt that since it had been in for the 8 years and looked at by Mr. Cabral who felt that actually the blocks around the culverts were not lined up correctly when installed. B. Reinold stated that it was not the blocks but the materials in which J. Burns agreed and added “there was no reason to believe it’s not there”.  
M. McGovern questioned if it was possible to have both JSE and J. Burn’s block specialist come in and perhaps speak with the Board. J. Burns agreed and was willing to have funds from the 53G account cover the costs.


Board Business:

Decision: 26 Mallard Way 
                Allan Murray 

B. Reinold motioned to allow the current partially built home to be deemed no more detrimental than the house previously torn down.
Discussion:
R. Haskins noted that he felt the issue was more so that the project was approved and “when they discovered the water and their challenges they went ahead and made their adjustments and did not come back to the Board and say “we need to do something other than what was approved”.  It was also stated that he was tired of people saying that the first floor was a basement even though it was eight feet above ground. R. Haskins concern was with future projects that go beyond approvals and then return to the Board using this project as a reason for approval.
R. Deschenes noted that he did not find issue with the structure but issue with the way they went about it.
M. McGovern agreed noting the 2 homes on the lot and added that there were no abutters present though they should be looking for the “future not just for the minute”. He agreed that he also did not think it would be a greater impact on the area though it was disappointing that they did not come back to the Board. He questioned if conditions would be an option as the Board originally did not want this to be a large home and wanted to protect it so years down the road it does not become a four thousand square foot home. 
B. Reinold amended the motion to include conditions that:
1. First floor or lowest level cannot be used as habitable space and used for storage only.
2. No other alterations or additions are permitted without coming to the ZBA for approval.

2nd: M. McGovern
Vote: 3 in favor, 1 opposed










46 Hough Road
Keith Glode

R. Haskins motioned and M. McGovern Seconded to approve the application to allow a rear set back of 45’ +/- as shown on plan dated May 19, 2015 by SSD.
Vote: 4-0 in favor


8:55pm - Meeting adjourned

Respectfully submitted,
 



Lynn Dahlin
BOA Secretary


4

image1.jpeg




